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“ Why	Growing	Your	Own	Food	Is	Essential	To	Living	To	
A	Healthy	100	Years	Old	”	

 

Jessica Smith   

Marjory:	 Hello	and	welcome	to	the	Homegrown	Food	Summit,	this	is	Marjory	
Wildcraft	and	I	recently	celebrated	my	56th	birthday	and	I	think	right	
after	I	turned	50	was	when	I	really	started	getting	interested	in	
longevity.	Like,	hello,	oh	my	gosh,	this	ride	could	end.	How	can	we	
delay	that,	because	I'm	really	having	a	good	time	here	and	I	wanna	
stay.	

	 So	yeah,	I've	followed	a	lot	of	the	work	of	these	people	who	go	
around	and	interview	centenarians	and	one	really	interesting	thing	
that	I've	seen	from	every	researcher	on	longevity	is	that	every	
centenarian	ever	interviewed	grew	their	own	food	for	most	of	their	
life.	So,	and	a	lot	of	them,	actually	the	ones	that	are	still	vibrant	and	
active	today	that	you	may	see	some	of	these	interviews	with,	they	
are	still	growing	their	own	food.	

	 Walking	downtown	with	a	hoe	or	an	old	man	working,	chopping	up	a	
steer,	so	growing	your	own	food	is	critical	to	living	to	be	a	
centenarian	and	I	stumbled	across	a	project	called	the	Human	
Longevity	Project,	Jason	[Prohl	00:01:18]	is	the	founder	of	that	and	I	
said,	"Jason,	can	you	give	me	a	presentation	all	about	the	correlation	
between	old	age	and	healthy	old	age,	vibrant,	mobile,	freedom	in	old	
age	and	producing	your	own	food?"	And	Jessica	Smith's	on	his	team	
and	Jessica	said,	"Yeah,	I'd	love	to	do	that."	

	 Just	love	this	young	lady,	so	bubbly.	She's	a	certified	biological	...	I'm	
sorry,	a	certified	ecological	farmer	and	a	nutritional	therapy	
practitioner.	She's	been	an	assistant	on	the	Human	Longevity	Project	
film	series	and	she	is	the	co-founder	of	the	Grow	Food	Nation.	Let's	
have	Jessica	Smith	talking	about	the	insights	and	things	that	they	
have	learned	from	interviewing	centenarians	around	the	world.	
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Jessica:	 Hey	there,	Jessica	Snook	here	from	the	Human	Longevity	Project.	I	
was	so	excited	when	Jason	told	me	about	the	Home	Grown	Food	
Summit	and	asked	me	if	I	would	share	some	of	our	findings	from	our	
travels	around	the	world	as	well	as	my	own	experience	and	
knowledge	on	how	our	health	and	longevity	is	connected	to	how	our	
food	is	grown.	So	here's	my	presentation	on	why	growing	your	own	
food	is	essential	to	living	to	a	healthy	100	years	old.	

	 Just	for	a	little	background,	The	Human	Longevity	Project	is	a	
documentary	film	series	of	our	journey	around	the	globe.	We	were	
on	a	mission	to	discover	the	secrets	of	the	longest	lived	and	
healthiest	populations	on	Earth.	We	filmed	this	over	the	course	of	
two	years	in	over	50	locations,	nine	countries,	three	continents.	As	
you	can	see	here,	I	put	a	little	bit	of	a	few	locations	on	the	map.	

	 We	went	everywhere	from	Greece,	to	Italy,	to	Belgium,	to	Japan,	
Costa	Rica,	to	the	US	obviously,	and	Canada,	and	more.	We	
interviewed	scientists,	physicians,	healers,	health	experts,	elders,	and	
centenarians.	Now	I'm	here	and	so	grateful	to	pass	on	the	lessons	
from	these	very	dear	elders	on	living	our	best	lives	and	thriving,	even	
in	our	modern	world,	which	is	extremely	important	at	a	time	when	
we	are	seeing	and	experiencing	a	rapid	decline	in	collective	health,	
quality	of	life,	and	the	health	of	our	environment.	

	 Our	food,	water,	air,	and	soil	have	been	decimated	by	toxic	chemicals	
and	heavy	metals.	Our	atmosphere	is	blanketed	in	electromagnetic	
radiation.	Chronic	mental	and	emotional	stress	has	become	the	norm	
and	our	society	is	fixated	on	the	technological	connection	while	
authentic	community	dissolves.	But	we	can	shift	the	paradigm	and	
reverse	these	trends.	It	all	starts	with	us,	our	lifestyle	choices,	and	
how	the	food	we	feed	ourselves	was	grown.	So	let's	jump	in.	

	 My	basic	message	is	that	it's	all	connected.	As	much	as	we	may	think	
nature	is	something	you	find	outside,	in	truth,	there	is	no	separation.	
We	are	nature.	As	you	can	see	on	this	diagram	that	I	put	together,	
you	can	see	how	soil	health	is	connected	to	plant	health,	and	how	
plant	health	affects	soil	health,	and	how	human	health	affects	soil	
health	and	plant	health,	and	how	all	these	things	really	should	be	a	
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balance	and	supportive	cycle,	but	the	quality	and	health	of	each	of	
these	pieces	affects	the	rest	either	positively	or	negatively.	

	 In	generations	and	cultures	of	the	past,	they	live	so	much	closer	to	
the	land	than	much	of	our	modern	day	population.	Some	could	argue	
that	this	separation	is	partly	responsible	for	our	current	list	of	chronic	
disease	and	declining	ecosystem	health.	I'll	touch	base	on	each	of	
these	connections.	

	 The	soil	plant	connection	is	the	first	one.	I'm	sure	for	the	avid	
gardeners	out	there,	this	one	is	very	familiar	to	you,	but	I'm	gonna	go	
in	and	share	the	knowledge	I	have	gained	from	my	experience	and	
other	experts	and	mentors	on	the	subject,	such	as	Dr.	Dan	Kittredge,	
and	John	Kim,	to	credit	a	few.	

	 In	the	beginning,	I	thought	it	was	all	about	the	soil,	which	don't	get	
me	wrong,	it	is.	But	a	healthy	plant	also	helps	to	build	healthy	soil	
which	thus	makes	the	plant	healthier	and	then	the	plant	pumps	more	
goodness	into	the	soil.	Then	there's	this	positive	feedback	loop.	This	
is	the	basis	for	our	health	as	well	because	if	we	truly	want	to	know	
the	foundation	of	longevity,	we	should	start	in	the	soil.	

	 This	leads	me	to	the	rhizosphere.	In	my	opinion,	which	is	why	this	is	a	
hand	drawn	diagram	because	I	couldn't	find	one	to	show	it,	is	that	
the	soil	around	the	plant's	roots,	the	rhizosphere,	can	be	thought	of	
much	like	the	human	gut.	The	patterns	and	blueprints	of	life	can	be	
seen	repeated	all	around	us.	Let	me	go	a	little	deeper	because	I	really	
love	nerding	out	about	this	stuff.	

	 In	the	soil,	you	have	plant	roots.	As	you	can	see	in	my	little	diagram,	
there's	minerals	in	various	forms	and	levels	of	plant	availability,	
organic	matter	at	various	levels	of	decomposition,	sand,	silt,	you've	
got	clay	as	well	as	the	soil	food	web,	which	includes	various	different	
trophic	levels	of	organisms	from	the	bacteria	and	fungi	breaking	
down	the	organic	matter	and	root	exudates	to	the	protozoa,	
nematodes,	and	arthropods,	and	even	the	earthworms	and	animals	
who	are	taxiing	them	all	around.	
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	 Then	you	have	the	plant	above,	which	also	has	a	microbiome	
covering	its	surface,	much	like	our	skin.	The	plant	is	up	there	
photosynthesizing	in	the	sun	and	creating	carbon	rich	compounds	to	
not	only	fuel	itself	directly	but	also,	it's	pumping	a	large	portion	into	
the	soil	as	root	exudates,	like	I	mentioned.	It	coats	them	to	select	for	
and	feed	certain	beneficial	microbes	sort	of	like	a	prebiotic,	which	
use	the	energy	shard	by	the	plant	to	fuel	themselves.	

	 And	this	gives	them	energy	to	not	only	rapidly	increase	the	
populations,	but	to	also	go	about	harvesting	certain	minerals,	they	
need	to	build	their	own	bodies	and	keep	the	party	going.	That	is	until	
predators	such	as	a	hungry	nematode	or	protozoan	shows	up	and	
eats	them	because	this	concentrations	of	bacteria	are	just	a	buffet	
waiting	to	happen.	

	 This	is	awesome	for	the	plant	as	well	because	when	a	bacteria	or	
other	microbe	gets	eaten,	the	waste	product	that's	excreted	right	
there	at	the	roots	is	full	of	bioavailable	minerals	and	nutrients	that	it	
can	suck	up	easily.	It	just	means	that	these	nutrients	are	available	in	
a	super	absorbable	form.	The	plant	is	also	feeding	and	forming	
relationships	with	the	fungi	and	getting	more	minerals,	nutrients,	
and	water,	and	so	forth.	That	is	my	take	on	the	soil	as	the	gut	of	the	

	 Now,	there's	a	concept	I	first	heard	of	from	John	Kempf	known	as	the	
plant	health	pyramid.	It	describes	varying	levels	of	plant	health	with	
respect	to	the	complexity	of	plant	phytochemical	compounds	being	
formed	and	the	plant's	resistance	to	various	types	of	diseases	and	
predation	from	insects	and	so	forth.	

	 This	really	blew	my	mind	though.	When	I	started	supporting	the	basic	
foundations	of	life	in	my	garden	to	pump	up	the	plant's	health,	the	
results	matched	this	pyramid.	It	was	so	empowering	to	finally	
understand	what	was	happening	and	why	my	neighbor's	garden	was	
being	feasted	upon	by	insects	and	why	nothing	was	touching	mine	
except	me,	that	is.	So	let's	take	a	closer	look.	

	 On	the	first	level,	we	have	the	plant	getting	plenty	of	sun	and	
efficiently	photosynthesizing,	which	allows	it	to	create	complex	
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carbohydrates	from	simple	sugars.	This	gives	them	immunity	to	soil	
born	fungal	diseases.	Then	on	the	second	level	above	this,	you	have	
the	plant	creating	complete	proteins	out	of	amino	acids.	As	its	health	
increases	and	energy	and	soil	microbes	are	cycling	more	nutrients,	
this	gives	a	plant	resistance	to	sucking	and	chewing	insects	like	
aphids	because	they	don't	have	livers	to	even	digest	these	complete	
proteins.	

	 Insects	are	attracted	to	the	simple	compounds	because	they	can	
easily	digest	them,	which	is	what	you'll	notice	I	was	saying	with	
simple	sugars	and	now	we	have	the	simple	amino	acids.	Each	thing	is	
building	on	complexity	as	the	plant	health	increases	and	as	the	plant	
gets	more	energy	to	keep	building,	building,	and	building	these	
higher	level	compounds.	

	 Then	on	the	third	level,	the	plant	has	so	much	excess	energy	that	it	
starts	storing	the	surplus	and	this	energy	as	fats,	lipids,	and	oils.	
You'll	notice	that	a	plant	that's	at	this	stage	has	very	shiny	leaves	
because	it's	storing	the	fat	there	in	the	waxy	cuticle	which	gives	the	
plant	resistance	to	airborne	pathogens.	This	is	also	usually	what	we	
all	notice	when	we're	gardening	is	that	in	the	beginning	of	the	
season,	our	zucchini	plants	look	amazing	and	their	leaves	are	nice	
and	shiny.	

	 But	then	what	happens	in	summer	and	the	heat,	and	sometimes	
there	might	be	not	enough	water,	and	the	system	starts	to	decline,	
and	the	health	starts	to	decrease	or	reverse.	The	plant	has	to	look	for	
sources	of	fuel	so	it	goes	into	leaves	and	it'll	start	using	up	this	fat.	
That's	when	you	notice	the	leaves	look	dull	and	this	might	be	when	
diseases	start	showing	up.	So	we	really	want	to	get	our	plants	to	this	
third	level	so	that	they're	super	fat	and	happy.	

	 Then	on	the	top	level,	the	plant	is	able	to	create	PSMs	or	what	is	
known	as	plant	secondary	metabolites.	These	include	terpenes,	
essential	oils,	tannins,	and	so	on.	These	are	actually	internal	
pesticides	to	protect	the	plant	from	oxidative	stress	and	higher	level	
insects	such	as	beetles,	which	I	know	that	some	of	you	know	are	
pretty	tough	challenges	at	sometimes	in	the	garden.	
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	 For	humans	however,	their	mildly	toxic	effects	have	an	adaptive	
response	on	a	cellular	level,	which	contributes	to	favorable	health	
outcomes	such	as	lower	risk	of	cancer,	cardiovascular	disease,	and	
neurodegenerative	diseases.	All	benefits	we	attribute	to	eating	more	
fruits	and	vegetables.	

	 So	when	a	plant	is	getting	tons	of	easy	to	digest	nutrients	spoon	fed	
to	it	constantly,	you	can	gather	that	this	will	be	a	very,	like	I	
mentioned	before,	fat	and	happy	plant,	which	in	turn	is	immune	to	
disease	and	insects	because	really,	nature's	only	sending	its	clean	up	
crew	when	there's	a	weak	plant	suffering.	This	is	what	we're	trying	to	
prevent.	

	 We're	trying	to	encourage	the	system	so	that	it	takes	care	of	itself.	
We're	trying	to	encourage	the	plants	to	be	strong	and	there	to	be	
diversity	in	our	system	so	that	a	lot	of	the	beneficial	insects	and	a	lot	
of	the	beneficial	microbes,	we	just	need	diversity	in	order	to	have	a	
resilient	system	as	well	as	healthy	plants	building	complex	
compounds.	

	 These	PSMs,	they're	abundant	in	wild	plants	as	well.	What	happens	is	
when	we	eliminate	pests	and	we	start	growing	food	in	controlled	
environments,	this	may	not	offer	as	much	of	these	medicinal	
components.	Also,	as	you	know,	when	chemical	fertilizers,	pesticides,	
herbicides,	or	lack	of	water,	or	there's	poor	land	care,	or	the	soil's	
overworked,	whenever	one	of	these	practices	are	introduced	into	the	
process	of	growing,	a	systemic	collapse	begins	to	occur	in	this	
delicate	ecosystem.	

	 So	what	we're	really	trying	to	do	is	not	disturb	the	balance	and	help	
support	it.	So	how	do	you	do	this?	How	do	you	grow	food	in	a	way	
that	boosts	plant	and	soil	health?	Not	to	mention	our	own	health.	My	
system	that	I	use	to	grow	this,	I	just	call	it	the	four	M's,	which	is	super	
basic.	You	want	to	mineralize,	you	want	to	microbialize,	you	want	to	
mulch,	and	you	want	to	moisturize.	

	 By	mineralize	I	mean	you're	adding	rock	dust,	seaweed,	mineral	
mixes	that	you	make,	applying	foliar	feeds	or	soil	drenches,	which	



  
 

 9 

include	bio	stimulants	that	boost	the	microbes	because	that	boost	in	
microbes	digests	minerals	to	make	them	more	available,	which	leads	
me	to	microbialize,	which	is	when	you're	inoculating	the	system	with	
more	diversity	from	sources	such	as	compost,	compost	tea.	

	 If	you	do	Korean	natural	farming	preparations	or	biodynamic	
preparations,	wild	plants	from	the	forest	like	skunk	cabbage,	or	leaf	
mold	from	the	forest	floor	just	to	get	some	of	those	native	microbes	
happening.	Or	like	I	mentioned	before,	you	can	use	bio	stimulants	
like	molasses,	fish,	hydrolyzate,	seaweed.	This	will	help	really	boost	
the	microbes	that	are	present.	

	 Then	we	want	to	protect	them	by	mulching.	You	want	to	use	cover	
crops,	straw,	aged	wood	chips,	or	seaweed,	something	like	that.	But	
if	you	use	seaweed,	be	careful.	It	breaks	down	super	fast	so	you	want	
a	back	up	mulch	plan.	What	these	do	is	they	lock	in	moisture	to	
protect	the	soil	and	the	microbes.	Also	by	protecting	the	soil,	you're	
keeping	the	sun's	UV	rays	from	killing	microbes.	

	 When	you	are	moisturizing	your	garden,	you	want	to	make	sure	
you're	using	water	that's	been	filtered	or	that	has	had	humic	acids	
added	to	it	via	a	diluter	or	a	hose	end	attachment	to	remove	chlorine	
and	[inaudible	00:14:19]	because	we	don't	want	to	kill	the	microbes.	
Our	real	goal	as	gardeners	and	stewards	of	the	land	is	to	support	this	
in	every	way	possible.	

	 So	that	was	my	nerd	rant,	which	gets	me	super	pumped	about	the	
potential	to	grow	amazing	food	to	heal	ourselves	and	our	planet.	I	
could	talk	about	this	for	hours.	I'm	going	to	go	ahead	and	move	onto	
the	plant	people	connection.	In	all	the	places	we	visited,	there	was	a	
reverence	for	producing	your	own	food	and	the	quality	of	that	food.	
The	elders	were	so	excited	to	show	us	their	gardens	that	they	still	
tend	to	themselves.	

	 They	always	practice	returning	nutrients	to	the	land	and	they	
understood	that	it	was	a	give	and	take	relationship	and	they	treated	
the	earth	with	love	and	respect.	As	I	like	to	say,	you	are	what	your	
food	eats.	Or	for	my	super	nerdy	side,	you	are	what	your	microbes	
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eat	and	then	feed	you.	So	food	grown	in	a	way	that	respects	and	
supports	the	basic	foundations	of	life	also	happens	to	have	a	higher	
quality	of	nutrition	while	not	containing	high	levels	of	harmful	
chemical	residue.	

	 So	by	growing	it	yourself	or	getting	it	from	a	farmer	who	picks	the	
produce	at	peak	ripeness,	you're	shortening	the	window	of	time	
between	the	moment	it's	picked	and	the	moment	you	pop	it	into	
your	mouth.	This	is	important	because	you	are	conserving	and	
getting	more	of	this	balanced	nutrition	the	shorter	the	window	is.	
When	focusing	on	this	kind	of	food,	we	also	...	

	 It's	so	important	to	find	it	locally	or	grow	it	yourself	because	when	
food	is	grown	in	soil	that	lacks	life	and	proper	mineral	balance,	or	is	
treated	with	chemicals,	or	it's	picked	before	it's	ripe,	you're	gonna	
get	food	that's	meant	to	A,	not	be	eaten	at	all	because	the	plants	
aren't	ready	for	it,	so	it's	gonna	have	certain	compounds	in	it	that	
occur	before	it's	ripe	because	it	wants	the	seeds	to	have	time	to	
mature,	or	you're	gonna	get	produce	that's	meant	for	insects	
because	it's	got	only	simple	compounds.	

	 There's	no	high	level	nutrition	in	it	and	it	may	also	have	chemicals	
that	may	harm	your	own	microbiome	and	bind	to	certain	key	
elements	that	also	might	harm	your	gut	lining	and	reduce	your	ability	
to	absorb	what	little	nutrition	is	even	there.	So	in	that	way,	we	are	
directly	connected	to	our	food	and	how	it	was	grown	and	handled	
before	it	gets	to	us.	

	 We	also	heard	them	mention	how	food	just	doesn't	taste	as	good	as	
it	used	to,	which	I	have	even	heard	the	elders	in	my	family	talk	about.	
This	correlates	to	the	decline	of	nutrition	we	are	seeing	in	our	food	
and	also	its	correlation	with	how	the	food	was	grown.	This	chart	is	
from	this	guy,	super	awesome,	August	Dunning.	

	 It's	showing	a	correlation	between	mineral	nutrition	decline	and	
agricultural	practices	over	the	past	decades,	such	as	mechanization	
of	farming,	the	introduction	of	ammonium	nitrate,	pesticides	and	
herbicides,	as	well	as	the	most	recent	combo	of	GMOs	and	
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glyphosate.	You	can	see	here	that	in	the	early	1900s,	mineral	levels	
were	pretty	constant.	

	 Then	you	notice	when	mechanization	of	farming	was	introduced,	
including	the	ability	to	till	vast	areas	of	land	frequently,	that	the	
mineral	levels	started	dropping.	You	have	the	disturbance	harming	
the	soil	microbes	and	loss	of	carbon	to	hold	moisture	that	keeps	the	
microbes	alive	and	the	plants	healthy	because	when	you	turn	it	over,	
the	carbon	off	gasses	when	it's	exposed	to	oxygen	and	CO2,	which	is	
where	a	lot	of	the	excessive	CO2	in	our	atmosphere	actually	
originated	from.	

	 The	system	is	less	able	to	thrive	and	you	also	have	an	increase	in	
runoff	and	erosion.	And	the	minerals,	it	doesn't	get	much	better.	
From	there,	we	have	immonium	nitrate	thrown	into	the	mix	
coinciding	with	the	end	of	the	World	War	II	as	a	way	to	get	rid	of	
excess	war	ammunition,	and	this	further	disturbed	the	system.	
Nutrition	levels	continued	to	decline	and	the	same	thing	with	
pesticides	and	herbicides,	which	were	needed	because	they	were	
growing	weaker	and	weaker	plants.	

	 They	were	more	susceptible	to	infestation	and	the	ground	was	so	
barren.	Weeds	were	trying	to	come	in	and	act	as	mother	nature's	
band-aid,	just	trying	to	heal	the	soil.	It's	really	a	vicious	cycle	
happening.	Now,	we	see	we're	at	all	time	lows	and	if	we	keep	piling	
on	interferences	with	the	natural	system	via	the	introduction	of	
glyphosate	and	GMOs.	

	 Let's	face	it,	you	can't	improve	what	is	already	perfect,	as	you	can	see	
here.	What	we	see	is	that	with	each	of	these	practices	and	
correlating	declines	in	minerals,	there's	a	rise	in	chronic	diseases	such	
as	cancer,	obesity,	bone	deformities,	heart	conditions,	and	asthma.	
In	my	opinion,	this	strongly	shows	the	importance	of	how	we	grow	
our	food	to	boost	its	nutrition	and	help	with	diseases	related	to	these	
deficiencies,	among	the	many	other	factors.	

	 There	are	deeper	ways	we're	connected	to	our	food	and	in	many	
cases,	disconnected	from	our	food.	We	care	for	the	land,	grow	and	
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care	for	the	plants,	harvest	it	when	it's	just	right,	maybe	rinse	it,	prep	
it	deliciously,	and	serve	it	to	ourselves	and	the	ones	we	love.	There's	
definitely	something	deeper	there	and	more	so,	a	deeper	
appreciation	and	consciousness	for	what	we	are	consuming.	Also,	
how	much	we're	consuming.	

	 From	our	travels	and	visiting	our	elders	and	centenarians	of	these	
various	long-lived	cultures,	they	shared	with	us	what	life	was	like	
when	they	were	younger.	For	many	of	them,	if	you	didn't	grow	or	
produce	food,	you	didn't	eat.	Also,	they	didn't	overeat	because	then	
you	had	to	grow	even	more.	Many	times,	there	were	quite	a	number	
of	mouths	to	feed.	They	also	savored	the	food	and	kept	it	way	more	
simple,	really	highlighting	the	flavors	of	the	season.	

	 People	also	lived	more	in	tune	with	the	rhythms	of	nature	because	
they	worked	with	it	every	day.	It	kept	them	balanced	and	healthy,	
and	many	of	them	attribute	this	to	their	long-lived	health	spans	as	a	
result	of	gardening	and	producing	their	own	food.	What	we've	found	
is	that	gardening	and	other	dirty	outdoor	activities	engage	our	
senses.	Research	is	showing	that	when	multiple	senses	are	
stimulated,	the	brain	is	more	likely	to	remember	things	and	is	better	
able	to	solve	problems,	especially	as	we	age.	

	 There's	also	research	that	suggests	the	brain	releases	dopamine	
when	we	harvest	food	from	the	garden.	This	is	known	as	a	harvest	
high.	Harvest	high	most	likely	evolved	over	200,000	years	ago	when	
hunting	and	gathering	was	the	means	of	survival.	So	when	our	
ancestors	found	food,	a	flush	of	dopamine	would	release	in	the	
reward	center	of	their	brains.	This	means	that	our	primitive	brains	
were	originally	wired	to	crave	healthy	foods	from	the	soil,	which	
leads	me	to	the	next	section.	

	 The	soil	people	connection.	When	it	comes	to	how	health	is	
connected	to	soil,	there	are	many	layers,	including	how	the	soil	is	
connected	to	the	health	giving	qualities	of	our	food,	which	I	just	
covered.	There	are	also	direct	ways	our	contact	with	soil	can	affect	us	
and	our	health,	like	this	little	guy.	
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	 Mycobacterium	vaccae,	the	golden	[inaudible	00:22:56]	I	just	made	
that	title	up,	but	it	works.	It's	a	microbe	that's	found	in	the	soil	that	
boosts	mood	and	immune	function.	M.	vaccae	can	also	improve	
cognitive	function	as	well	as	symptoms	associated	with	Crohn's	
disease	and	even	rheumatoid	arthritis.	

	 It	turns	out	being	dirt	happy	actually	lowers	your	blood	pressure	and	
stress	hormones	too.	M.	vaccae	are	also	proven	to	have	a	natural	
antidepressant	effect	on	the	brain.	We	know	that	a	lack	of	serotonin	
has	been	linked	to	disorders	such	as	depression,	anxiety,	obsessive	
compulsive	disorder,	bipolar,	and	more.	Studies	show	that	
mycobacterium	vaccae	actually	mirrored	the	effects	that	drugs	such	
as	Prozac	have	on	the	brain	but	without	the	side	effects	or	chemical	
dependency.	

	 In	one	study,	lung	cancer	patients	injected	with	M.	vaccae	reported	a	
better	quality	of	life	and	less	stress.	This	may	mean	that	M.	vaccae	
works	by	stimulating	serotonin	production,	which	makes	you	feel	
happy	and	relaxed.	Also,	if	you're	gardening	you're	outside,	which	
means	you're	getting	sunshine,	which	is	full	of	this	full	spectrum	
light.	Full	spectrum	light	stimulates	production	of	vitamin	D	and	
serotonin.	It	also	regulates	the	production	of	melatonin,	which	helps	
you	to	get	a	good	night's	sleep.	

	 So	tending	your	garden	in	the	backyard	for	about	30	minutes	daily	
can	actually	promote	better	sleep	and	positive	energy.	Healthy	soil	
also	helps	build	a	healthy	immune	system.	There's	a	study	published	
in	the	June	2012	issue	of	The	Journal	of	Allergy	and	Clinical	
Immunology	that	shows	Amish	children	who	live	on	farms	have	
about	a	50%	reduction	in	asthma,	allergies,	and	gut	related	disorders	
compared	to	children	who	grow	up	in	more	sterile	environments.	

	 This	is	known	as	the	farm	effect.	As	humans,	we've	co-evolved	for	
millions	of	years	with	microbes	and	parasites	both	around	and	within	
our	bodies.	So	from	the	time	a	child	is	able	to	crawl,	she	intuitively	
knows	to	get	dirty	and	to	put	dirty	objects	in	her	mouth.	It's	just	a	
natural	way	of	allowing	her	immune	system	to	explore	her	
environment.	
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	 This	is	also	something	we	heard	the	elders	talk	about.	They	told	us	
how	they	would	go	and	bathe	the	babies	in	the	cold	ocean,	which	has	
new	microbes	in	it,	to	keep	them	from	getting	sick.	They	also	let	the	
kids	run	around	with	no	shoes	and	had	lots	of	animals	around,	which	
all	help	with	building	a	healthy	immune	system.	

	 Along	with	building	a	healthy	immune	system,	bacteria	on	your	skin	
can	help	manage	inflammatory	skin	conditions	such	as	psoriasis,	and	
even	heal	wounds.	The	microbiome	on	our	skin	also	acts	as	an	
external	immune	system.	The	elders	we	visited	intuitively	knew	the	
dangers	of	hand	sanitizers	and	refused	to	use	them.	

	 There's	also	the	importance	of	earthing	and	grounding	that	I	believe	
gets	overlooked	in	our	modern	society,	but	in	some	cultures	around	
the	world,	it	is	recommended	as	something	called	forest	bathing.	
Modern	science	suggests	an	overall	sense	of	calmness	and	healing	
associated	with	these	practices	as	well	as	decreasing	stress	and	free	
radicals.	

	 Many	of	the	centenarians	we	interviewed	spoke	of	the	benefits	of	
not	wearing	shoes	like	I	mentioned	earlier,	benefits	such	as	improved	
orthopedic	health	and	posture,	which	I've	personally	experienced	as	
well.	There's	something	really	special	about	being	able	to	receive	
information	through	your	feet	about	your	environment.	I	find	that	it	
makes	me	more	careful	so	I'm	less	likely	to	trip	over	something.	

	 So	to	round	out	the	previous	connections	between	our	health	and	
the	health	of	plants	and	soil,	I	have	a	few	more	points	I	would	like	to	
expand	on,	one	of	them	being	circadian	rhythms	because	I	think	this	
is	one	of	the	critical	components	for	our	health	and	it's	super	easy	to	
apply.	Because	the	natural	light	from	the	sun,	it	sets	our	sleep	wake	
cycle,	which	has	its	cascading	hormonal	influences.	

	 In	modern	life,	we	are	spending	way	too	much	time	inside	away	from	
natural	sunlight.	This	is	contributing	to	poor	sleep	and	increasing	
chronic	disease	rates.	The	centenarians	all	woke	up	at	or	before	
sunrise	to	start	working	and	most	of	them	worked	the	land	or	
outdoors	in	some	capacity.	What	this	means	for	us	is	that	you	need	
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to	make	sure	that	you're	exposing	yourself	to	morning	sun,	noon	sun,	
and	late	afternoon	sun	if	possible.	

	 If	you	have	trouble	waking	up	in	the	mornings,	try	the	15	minutes	of	
sun	in	the	morning.	See	if	there's	a	difference.	Even	if	it's	just	10	
minutes,	just	try	it	out	and	see.	It's	also	important	to	have	the	dark	as	
well.	When	we	are	staring	at	electronics	and	screens	late	at	night,	
our	bodies	still	think	it's	daytime,	making	it	hard	for	us	to	fall	asleep	
and	decreasing	the	quality	of	that	sleep.	Make	sure	you	set	your	
computers	or	phones	to	a	night	mode	or	another	application	that	
you	use	to	decrease	the	blue	light,	especially	in	the	evening.	

	 Oh	yeah,	in	addition	to	the	importance	of	sunlight	and	sleep	is	
movement.	There	are	a	lot	of	different	movements	in	gardening	that	
require	strength	or	stretching,	such	as	digging,	planting,	weeding.	As	
you	can	see	here,	it	requires	her	to	bend	forward,	stretching,	and	
really	keeping	your	body	supple.	There's	tons	of	other	repetitive	
tasks	and	all	of	these	are	excellent	forms	of	low	impact	exercise.	

	 For	example,	45	minutes	of	gardening	burns	about	the	same	amount	
of	calories	as	running	a	mile	and	a	half	in	15	minutes.	This	regular	
physical	activity	helps	you	feel	better,	improves	your	wellbeing	
because	it	relieves	stress	and	it	boosts	your	energy,	releases	tension.	
These	are	all	things	that	I	know	myself	personally,	I	super	benefit	
from	but	so	many	people	could	benefit	from.	

	 The	elders,	they	worked	hard	doing	mostly	manual	labor.	There	was	
no	need	for	workout	or	exercise	and	quite	frankly,	most	of	them,	
every	time	the	idea	of	going	to	a	gym	to	workout,	they	would	laugh	
because	working	was	their	exercise	and	it	was	constant	and	
consistent	well	into	their	old	age.	Then	there's	hormesis	or	hormetic	
stress,	which	is	a	good	type	of	stress.	It's	when	you	push	your	body	
and	it	responds	by	becoming	more	resilient.	It's	the,	what	doesn't	kill	
you	makes	you	stronger	kind	of	stress.	

	 Stress	is	just	the	disruption	of	homeostasis	or	your	body's	state	of	
equilibrium.	In	other	words,	stress	is	what	throws	your	body	off	
balance.	You're	designed	to	handle	minor	and	occasional	stress.	In	
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fact,	your	body	actually	thrives	on	occasional	stress	or	toxin	exposure	
in	response	by	ramping	up	growth	and	repair	to	bring	you	back	into	
balance.	That's	hormesis,	your	body's	positive	response	to	minor	
stressors.	

	 Over	time,	you	can	use	hormesis	to	build	adaptive	stress	response	
where	you	learn	to	benefit	from	source	of	stress.	In	today's	modern	
world,	we	have	to	consciously	do	this	because	of	how	comfortable	
our	lives	are,	but	for	these	elders,	their	lives	just	had	this	kind	of	
thing	happening	because	of	their	situation.	Sometimes	there's	less	
food	so	they	ate	less.	

	 Sometimes	there	was	feasting	and	there	was	sometimes	famine.	Or	
they	were	out	in	the	sun	all	day	working	in	the	fields	sweating.	Or	it	
was	cold	at	night	when	they	were	sleeping	maybe	or	they	had	to	go	
out	into	the	cold.	Or	they	were	eating	these	wild	plants	with	higher	
levels	of	the	plant	secondary	metabolites.	They	were	moving	and	
exercising.	That's	basically	some	of	the	great	ways	to	stretch	your	
body	and	boost	your	resilience.	

	 So	for	us,	I	have	listed	here	several	ways	you	can	do	this.	I'm	gonna	
just	go	ahead	and	go	through	them,	just	expand	on	each	one	of	them	
a	little	bit	to	give	you	an	idea.	The	heat	and	cold,	you	can	expose	
yourself	to	heat	and	cold	with	activities	such	as	[inaudible	00:32:05]	
working	the	heat	or	cold	or	using	a	sauna	or	an	infrared	sauna.	

	 When	I	was	back	in	school,	we	had	a	community	sauna	and	I	was	in	
Iowa	so	there'd	be	snow	outside.	So	the	people	would	go	in	the	
sauna	for	a	while	and	then	they	would	run	outside	and	just	roll	in	the	
snow.	This	is	really	actually	good	for	you.	Or	you	can	plunge	into	cold	
water	and	sometimes	when	we're	at	the	beach	we	do	this,	or	just	
alternating	between	hot	and	cold	at	the	end	of	your	normal	shower.	

	 Intense	heat	and	cold,	they	both	increase	oxidative	stress	levels	in	
your	body,	but	they	trigger	a	whole	cascade	of	positive	changes	too.	
The	secret	to	extreme	temperature	benefits	lies	in	shock	proteins.	So	
your	body	produces	these	special	proteins,	appropriately	named	cold	
shock	proteins	and	heat	shock	proteins.	In	response	to	sudden	
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extreme	changes	in	temperature,	these	shock	proteins	actually	
reverse	damage	due	to	the	sudden	change	in	temperature.	

	 They	protect	your	cells	and	they	trigger	full	body	repair.	In	cold	
exposure,	for	example,	it	makes	your	cells	produce	antioxidants	
system	wide,	protecting	your	body	from	inflammation,	damage,	and	
increasing	your	immunity.	Then	the	heat	exposure	makes	the	
proteins	in	your	cells	more	resilient	to	stress	and	slows	down	cellular	
aging.	

	 Then	there's	PSMs,	which	I	mentioned	before	in	the	plant	health	
pyramid.	You	get	these	by	eating	antioxidant	rich	foods.	Antioxidants	
are	actually	hormetic	stressors	because	...	I'll	touch	base	on	that	in	a	
moment	but	just	to	give	you	a	little	background,	there	are	a	couple	
groups	of	antioxidants,	ones	that	work	by	neutralizing	free	radicals	
and	ones	that	work	by	hormesis,	which	are	the	ones	I'm	referring	to	
here.	

	 This	group	of	antioxidants,	they	work	by	increasing	the	activity	of	
your	endogenous	antioxidants	through	the	hormetic	stress	that	they	
cause.	And	this	specific	class	of	antioxidants	are	made	up	of	
phytochemicals	or	plant	antioxidants	like	the	resveratrol	in	grapes,	
lycopene	from	tomatoes,	or	tannins	from	green	tea.	Like	I	mentioned	
before,	this	is	how	the	plant	protects	itself	against	the	disease	and	
the	bugs,	the	basically	natural	pesticides.	

	 In	simple	terms,	this	means	that	the	antioxidants	themselves	actually	
do	cause	some	damage,	but	the	damage	is	really	a	blessing	in	
disguise	because	your	body	bounces	back	stronger	than	what	it	was	
before.	There's	been	several	studies	that	have	demonstrated	this.	

	 There's	one	team	of	researches	found	that	the	beneficial	effects	of	
flavonoid,	the	type	of	plant	antioxidant,	was	not	due	to	their	power	
to	alter	serum	antioxidant	levels	but	rather	their	ability	to	stimulate	
the	production	of	uric	acid,	which	is	our	own	endogenous	
antioxidant,	one	of	them.	

	 Then	for	the	fasting,	like	I	mentioned	before,	this	is	definitely	one	of	
the	hormetic	stressors	with	a	huge	benefit	and	it's	free.	It	makes	
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sense	from	an	evolutionary	standpoint	because	in	times	of	
starvation,	your	body	had	to	run	at	its	peak	efficiency	both	to	save	
energy	and	to	increase	your	odds	of	actually	finding	or	catching	
something	to	eat.	

	 So	the	ideal	window	for	fasting	is	between	16	and	48	hours.	Shorter	
than	that,	and	you	don't	see	as	many	benefits.	Longer	than	that,	you	
start	to	run	into	downsides	like	dips	in	energy	and	muscle	loss.	So	for	
more	than	99%	of	our	history,	we've	lived	as	hunter	gatherers	and	
adapted	to	restrictions	in	our	food	supply.	Then	on	the	other	hand,	
an	over	sufficiency	of	food	for	many	today	has	resulted	in	the	current	
global	epidemic	of	obesity	and	obesity	related	diseases.	

	 Sometimes	it's	good	to	expand	your	window	between	meals.	It	helps	
you	live	longer,	it	helps	you	become	more	resilient,	it	helps	your	
brain	cells	and	cognitive	function.	It	also	burns	fat	because	your	
body's	seeking	out	fuel,	which	leads	me	to	exercise	because	when	
you	exercise,	you	damage	your	muscles	and	your	body	builds	them	
back	stronger	because	that	stress	is	essential	to	trigger	growth.	You	
muscle	fibers	build	back	thicker	and	denser	to	prevent	future	
damage.	You	also	release	lots	of	anti-inflammatory	components	
during	exercise.	

	 Then	sunlight.	Sunlight	in	the	right	dose,	it	makes	your	cells	stronger	
and	helps	protect	themselves	from	cancer.	An	appropriate	dose,	
which	is	gonna	depend	on	the	skin	pigment	that	you	have.	The	
darker,	you	need	more,	lighter	need	less.	You	just	got	to	do	your	
research,	find	out	what's	the	appropriate	dose	of	sunlight	for	you	
and	how	to	do	it	safe,	how	to	get	enough	sunlight	exposure	safely	
while	protecting	yourself.	

	 By	doing	this,	you	will	produce	more	vitamin	D,	which	affects	more	
than	1,000	reactions	across	your	whole	body,	including	testosterone	
production,	antioxidant	production,	and	tons	more.	So	hormetic	
stress,	it's	only	beneficial	as	long	as	you	can	fully	recover	from	it.	
Otherwise,	it's	just	stress.	
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	 Then	finally,	the	cherry	on	top	is	fresh	air.	Or	depending	on	where	
you	are,	fresher	air.	During	the	growing	season,	gardening	gets	you	
outside,	breathing	deeply	as	you	move	about.	This	fresh	air	is	infused	
with	microbes	stirred	up	from	the	soil	and	the	plants.	It	even	has	
negative	ions	in	it.	This	is	a	great	way	to	boost	your	health	and	
longevity.	Plus,	the	air	quality	in	most	buildings	and	our	homes	can	
be	quite	low.	So	even	in	the	cold	winter,	you've	got	to	get	outside.	

	 In	summary,	here	are	the	top	recommendations	based	off	of	what	
we	learned	from	the	elders	for	attaining	longevity.	One,	get	outside	
and	breathe	deeply.	Start	a	garden	and	grow	your	food.	It's	so	
important.	Sync	with	the	rhythms	of	nature	by	going	outside	and	
actually	looking	at	the	sky,	knowing	what's	going	on	with	the	moon,	
knowing	what's	going	on	with	the	seasons.	

	 A	lot	of	us	are	cooped	inside	so	we're	not	exposed	to	what's	
happening	around	us	in	the	natural	world.	Also,	you	can	do	this	by	
eating	seasonally	and	really	understanding,	when	is	an	apple	really	in	
season?	That's	how	you're	gonna	get	the	highest	quality	food.	Then	
another	one	is	to	get	dirty	and	go	barefoot	in	healthy	soil.	You	want	
to	make	sure	it's	healthy	because	if	you're	in	an	urban	area,	you	want	
to	check	the	soil,	make	sure	it	doesn't	have	high	levels	of	heavy	
metals.	

	 Then	you	can	also	let	your	kids	get	dirty,	you	can	get	sunshine	daily.	
Make	sure	you	get	that	sunshine.	Can't	stress	that	enough.	Then	get	
enough	sleep	in	the	dark.	When	you	sleep	in	the	dark,	it's	definitely	
better	quality.	Then	you	want	to	get	plenty	of	movement	throughout	
the	day	and	embrace	these	healthy	stressors.	As	a	bonus,	spend	
more	time	with	loved	ones.	Garden	together	or	something.	

	 That's	what	we	notice.	A	lot	of	these	elders,	they	had	lots	of	family	
and	friends	around	that	they	still	hang	out	with.	They	go	out,	they	
meet	their	friends,	they	play	games.	They're	still	enjoying	life.	When	
we	spend	life	alone	and	we	don't	get	to	have	these	healthy	
connections	to	people,	it	hurts	us.	When	we	give	hugs,	there	is	
definitely	endorphin	boosts.	
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	 You	know	how	you	see	somebody	you	haven't	seen	in	a	long	time	
that	you	really	love,	and	you	see	them	and	you're	so	happy.	You	get	
all	this	warm	feeling	like,	that's	good	for	you.	We	need	to	get	more	of	
that	in	our	lives	too.	I	would	like	to	end	with	a	quote	from	one	of	the	
incredible	elders	we	visited,	Haidiko	Komida,	who	was	97	at	the	time.	
She	said,	"Do	what	you	can	to	stay	healthy	and	work	hard	without	
slacking	off.	Move	around	a	lot,	taking	care	of	the	orchard	and	
garden.	That	is	the	reason	for	my	health."	

	 Thank	you	so	much	for	viewing	my	presentation.	I	hope	it	brings	you	
many	healthy	and	happy	years.	You	can	learn	more	about	The	
Human	Longevity	Project	on	our	website	and	we	hope	that	you'll	
connect	with	us	on	Facebook	and	Instagram	so	we	can	keep	you	up	
to	date	on	all	the	awesome	research	that	we're	finding	and	ways	that	
you	can	live	a	longer,	healthier	life.	Thanks	y'all.	

Marjory:	 Well,	wasn't	that	fascinating?	I	wish	Jessica	had	put	more	images	of	
the	elders	in	there	that	they	had	interviewed.	I'm	sure	I'm	gonna	
have	her	back	to	do	more	or	Jason	come	back	and	do	more	for	us,	
because	this	is	as	I	said,	when	you're	on	the	down	slope	of	the	roller	
coaster,	you're	very	much	interested	in	longevity,	right?	Click	on	that	
button	to	the	right,	though,	and	that	will	get	you	to	the	Human	
Longevity	Project.	They	have	a	whole	series	of	DVD's	and	it	is	a	jam-
packed	...	there's	like,	it's	like	a	lot	of	DVD's.	

	 It's	not	two	or	three,	I	think	there's	10	of	them	or	more	in	that	
package	and	they	have	it	very	well	divided	into	interviews	with	the	
elders	versus	interviews	with	experts	versus	other	footage,	so	very,	
very,	very	well	done	project,	the	Human	Longevity	Project	and	as	I	
said,	I've	been	reading	and	learning	a	lot	about	human	longevity	over	
the	recent	years	and	this	one	is	extremely	well	done.	

	 So,	if	you	click	on	that	button	to	the	right,	you'll	be	able	to	pick	up	
that	Human	Longevity	Project	and	then	of	course	down	below	is	the	
button	for	the	summit	and	you	can	get	...	you	can	own	all	30	
something	of	these	presentations,	be	able	to	have	them	right	there	
on	your	computer,	have	that	thumb	drive	brought	to	you	in	the	mail.	
Just	click	on	that	button	and	it'll	take	you	to	our	sales	page	and	I	sure	
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appreciate	your	support.	This	is	Marjory	Wildcraft	and	you're	with	
the	Homegrown	Food	Summit.	

	

	

	


